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[(essay date 1995) In the following essay, Lamers utilizes several classic fairy tales--including Little Red Riding 
Hood,Sleeping Beauty, and Toads and Diamonds--as the context for reviewing the evolution of death themes in 
children's literature.]

Historical Background

There is a history behind each of the familiar stories that parents read at their children's bedsides. Many of what 
have now become common fairy tales had their origin in an oral tradition intended as adult entertainment, replete 
with ribald humor and sensational events. As these tales began to be transcribed and considered more 
specifically as material intended for children, they began to contain incidents and behavior that reflected the 
customs of the place and period in which they were written down and that were intended to provide children with a 
moral education. Especially in the earliest versions, death had a place in children's stories because of its ubiquity 
and drama. There have been significant transformations to fairy tales, and to the content of children's stories in 
general, since a literature for children first appeared. Until recently, topics that have come to be considered 
disturbing to young people, concerning issues that adults would wish to protect them from, have been diluted, 
softened, and removed from the literature for children. In our modern generations, children have been insulated 
from an awareness of mortality.

Particularly in the last hundred years, a significant movement away from issues of morality and mortality has 
taken place. This has reflected the tremendous changes in attitudes concerning children and death over the last 
century. These changes have coincided with the shifting of the demographics of death in this time period and with 
the changing of attitudes toward children and their upbringing.

Up to the end of the nineteenth century, the highest mortality rate was to be found in children under the age of 
fifteen; today the highest rate is found in adults of far more advanced years. In the past, children were exposed to 
dying because it occurred almost exclusively at home after a short illness; death now occurs almost exclusively in 
some sort of health care institution following a prolonged illness. Although in recent years hospice programs have 
sought to return dying to the home, the majority of elderly persons still die either in a rest home or a hospital. As a 
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result, children and even young adults today are commonly separated from the reality of death1. This isolation is 
reinforced by a scarcity of material that would introduce children to the universal experiences of dying and death.

The changing composition and structure of the modern family has also had an isolating effect on the young 
person's awareness of mortality. At the end of the last century, it was common for children to grow up as a 
member of an extended family, consisting of parents, grandparents, aunts and uncles, who all lived in the same 
rural area. A child today is more likely a member of a "nuclear" or one parent family, living in an urban area, often 
separated from relatives by hundreds of miles. Children in rural areas once were exposed to dying and death in 
their families, in their communities, and among farm animals. They had repeated opportunities to be close to 
death, to ask questions about death, and to participate in healing religious and social bereavement ceremonies 
and rituals.

While once the loss of a relative was an occasion for ceremonies that emphasized and reinforced family 
coherence, today the death of a relative, especially an elderly or distant one, may pass with little or no 
observance. Many parents have come to believe that children should be shielded from dying and the facts of 
death, and it is common today for children not to attend funeral services2.

Although children may be exposed to literally hundreds of deaths in television programs and cartoons, these are a 
different kind of death, typically of a "bad" person, who because of some evil actions "deserved" to die. Children's 
cartoons consistently present a distorted view of mortality to children, even fostering the especially erroneous 
conclusion that death is somehow "reversible." With little contradiction, beliefs like these can continue to influence 
and pervade perceptions of death [2]. They come to stand in place of substantial experiences with dying and 
death, giving rise to difficulties and misunderstandings in later years when the child, as an adult, has real 
experiences with mortality. Beliefs like these have been fostered by the isolation of the child from the experience 
of death as a part of life, an isolation that can be traced in the transformation that has occurred to the stories and 
fairy tales that have been read to children since such tales first appeared in written form in the early 1700s.

Books about Death for Children

The removal and glossing over of incidents of dying and death from material that children are exposed to has 
been occurring regularly since about the 1920s. At the same time religion was being removed from school books. 
It is only in the last twenty years that this tendency has begun to be reversed, and children's books now often 
contain topics that were previously taboo, including feelings, divorce, sex, and even death. Religion is still taboo in 
school books.

From the early 1800s until the 1920s, American children were commonly taught to read with a series of textbooks, 
such as those by Lyman Cobb, Worcester, Town, Russell, Swan or McGuffey. In McGuffey's Eclectic Readers,
the subject of many of the selections and poems was the death of a mother or child3. These deaths were typically 
presented as a tragic but an inevitable part of life. The manner in which death was portrayed can be found in such 
representative examples as William Wordsworth's poem "We Are Seven," in which a little girl describes her family 
as having seven children, even though two are dead and buried in the church yard near their house. The 
experience of the death of an older sister is also described in this poem4 [p. 163]. Other selections from the 
Readers in which death is a theme are: "Old Age and Death" by Edmund Waller5, "The Death of Little Nell" by 
Charles Dickens6, "Elegy in a Country Courtyard," by Thomas Gray7, and "He Giveth His Beloved Sleep," by 
Elizabeth Barrett Browning8.

A selection in the Fourth Reader by an anonymous author, entitled "My Mother's Grave," provides an emotional 
account of a young girl's experience with her dying mother9. The story aims to make children polite and obedient 
to their parents, by giving the example of a young girl who didn't realize how fleeting life can be. The author of the 
story recaptures her thoughts while revisiting the grave of her mother, who had died thirteen years previously. She
remembers how she had been unkind to her mortally ill mother after coming home from a trying day at school. 
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Realizing her lapse in manners later in the evening, she returns to her mother's room to ask forgiveness, to find 
her mother asleep. The little girl vows to awaken early to "tell how sorry I was for my conduct," yet when she 
rushes to her mother's room in the brightness of morning she finds her mother dead, with a hand so cold "it made 
me start." The author relates how even thirteen years later, her remorse and pain are almost overwhelming. This 
is not the type of subject matter and emotional content that is generally considered for today's basal readers.10

The basal readers commonly used today in classrooms rarely contain any references to death or dying. They 
might contain a chapter from a book such as Charlotte's Web, by E. B. White11, but the chapter would not be the 
one in which Charlotte dies.

Insight into the fashion in which scenes of death and dying were typically portrayed in the nineteenth century can 
be found in the book Little Women, written by Louisa May Alcott in 1869 and still widely read by young readers 
today. Alcott wrote of the death of young Beth in a straightforward manner that was especially uncommon for her 
day. Recognizing that her depiction was at odds with the melodramatic scenes that were current in more romantic 
literature, Alcott added in the paragraph following Beth's death: "Seldom, except in books, do the dying utter 
memorable words, see visions, or depart with beatified countenances ... "12.

The elements that Alcott took exception to were all common in death scenes in the literature of 1830 to 1880, 
where they reflected the expectations of an audience that was accustomed to being given a romanticized picture 
of death and its consequent "final reward" in what was known as "consolation literature." A preoccupation with 
death and a glorification of the afterlife was evident in the popular literature from both England and America in this 
period. Much of this literature was written either by Protestant clergy (especially Congregationalists and 
Unitarians), their wives, or pious women of the congregation13.

Between 1940 and 1970 only a few children's books contained references to death. Two that have become 
classics are The Dead Bird, by Margaret W. Brown14 and Charlotte's Web, by E. B. White. White's publisher 
initially refused to publish Charlotte's Web unless the ending was modified to allow Charlotte to live. White 
refused15 [p. 531]. The book was criticized by reviewers who said that death was not "an appropriate subject for 
children." Charlotte's Web is still a best seller, and often is one of the books which second or third grade teachers 
choose to read to their classes.

The separation of children from death has diminished somewhat in the last twenty years. Elisabeth Kubler-Ross' 
early work helped make death a subject that could be discussed and studied16. Children's books in the late sixties 
began to discuss subjects that had previously been neglected, such as death and divorce. During the nineteen-
seventies and eighties over 200 fiction books were written for children with death as a major theme. Unfortunately 
very few measured up to the standard set by Charlotte's Web, Little Women, The Yearling, or The Dead Bird.
During the same period some very good non-fiction books about death were written for children of various ages. 
(See resource list at end of chapter.)

This cornucopia of books on death has helped to begin to make death a more acceptable topic for discussion. 
The hospice movement has also helped by reintroducing home care for dying persons to many communities. 
Even so, many children are still insulated from death and often are discouraged from attending funerals. It is not 
unusual to find adults in their forties who have never attended a funeral17. The diminished awareness of mortality 
that begins in childhood, then, is often carried on into adulthood.

The Development of Children's Literature

Prior to the development of a literature intended to specifically for children in the middle of the seventeenth 
century, there were two characteristic ways in which children were considered. The first was a holdover from the 
age of the Greeks and Romans, in which children were perceived as miniature adults. Another manner of 
perceiving children, as something infra-human, was distinguished by Michel de Montaigne, the French humanist 
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and essayist of the sixteenth century. It is difficult, however, from a modern perspective, to be sympathetic to 
Montaigne's assertion that children possessed "neither mental activities nor recognizable body shape"18 [p. 229].

Authors writing children's literature in the eighteenth century were primarily interested in educating children and 
assisting them to become socially acceptable human beings. Beyond providing just a certain amount of book 
learning, they also sought to teach the correct ways to behave. For this reason, all the tales of Perrault had an 
emphatic moral at their end. They were cautionary tales of what could happen to a child if he or she didn't act in a 
proper fashion. Some of Perrault's titles were: La Belle au Bois Dormant (Sleeping Beauty)19, Le Petit Chaperon 
Rouge (Little Red Riding Hood)20, and Les Fées (Toads and Diamonds)21. As pointed out by Maria Tartar in Off 
with Their Heads!:

From its inception, children's literature had in it an unusually cruel and coercive streak--one which 
produced books that relied on brutal intimidation to frighten children into complying with parental 
demands. This intimidation manifested itself in two very different forms, but both made examples of 
children. First, there were countless cautionary tales that managed to kill off their protagonists or 
make their lives perpetually miserable for acts of disobedience. Then there were stories about 
exemplary behavior which, nonetheless, had a strange way of also ending at the deathbeds of their 
protagonists.[p. 9]22

In 1658, John Amos Comenius's Orbis Sensualium Pictus (A World of Things Obvious to the Senses Drawn in 
Pictures), a Latin school book, was published. This teaching device was the first picture book for children23 [p. 16], 
and it was also the first to respond to the recognition that children needed their own literature because they were 
not scaled-down adults. It was still almost a century, however, before children's literature began to come into its 
own. In 1744, John Newberry wrote A Little Pretty Pocket Book for children24. This book is credited as signifying 
the "real" start of children's literature in England.

Fairy Tales

Fairy tales provide an excellent example of the fashion in which themes that came to be considered distressing to 
children have been moderated over time, and insulation of children from an awareness of mortality can be traced 
through the progression of different versions of typical stories. A generalization can be made about fairy tales as 
they came to be thought of specifically as children's stories: the sexual content was diminished, and the amount of 
violence tended to be increased. This process can be seen in successive editions of the Brothers Grimm's Fairy
Tales. To understand this evolution, it is necessary to have a picture of the environment in which it took place. 
According to the perception of children's needs current at the time that the Brothers Grimm were writing, children 
did not need to be protected from portrayals of violence.

William Jordan in Divorce among the Gulls provides a dramatic context for the state of life that was not untypical 
for children in London a mere one hundred years after the time that a children's literature came into being:

I doubt that any of us can comprehend how brutal the fight for survival has been throughout 
evolution. We ignore our prehistoric, evolutionary legacy, a world in which most children died in 
infancy or childhood, where teeth rotted out by the age of twenty, where gangrene took the lives of 
the injured, where thirty-five was foul old age. Even as recently as 1750 in London, the toll of 
disease staggers the mind: Of 2,239 children born that year, only 168 were still alive five years 
later.25

From its inception, literature for children has been motivated by a belief that children needed written material not 
so much for entertainment but to prepare them for life. The majority of books published and intended for children 
up through the 1800s can be compared to James Janeway's A Token for Children: Being an Account of the 
Conversion, Holy and Exemplary Lives, and Joyful Deaths of Several Young Children (1671-72)26. The London 
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Bills of Mortality for the period shortly following the publication of Janeway's book show that the mortality rate of 
children age five and under was running as high as 66 percent [22] [pp. 14-15]. Writers of this era commonly 
concurred with Janeway's position that they held a sacred duty to salvage the souls of those who were "not too 
little to go to Hell." The exemplary stories in A Token for Children were also designed to provide comfort to 
children faced with the tragedy of a sibling's death or confronted with their own mortality when visited by some 
dread disease [22] [p. 87].

The violence and death in stories written for children takes on a different light when put in the context of such high 
rates of mortality. The practice of abandoning unwanted children either at the Foundlings' Hospital or on church 
steps was increasing in the seventeen hundreds. It was not just the poor but all classes who contributed to the 
ranks of abandoned children. The foundling institution was established to make it possible to dispose of infants 
without leaving any record. Buffon noted in 1772 that about one-third of all children born in Paris that year were 
abandoned. Jean-Jacques Rousseau (1712-1778) claimed to have turned his five children over to the state, 
leaving them at the Foundings' Hospital at birth27 [pp. 590-591].

A high mortality rate for children was reflected in children's literature. As Freud noted in The Interpretation of 
Dreams, half the human race failed to survive the childhood years28. The characteristically romanticized depiction 
of an afterlife that was superior to the life of this world was seen as a way to help children cope with the brutal 
facts of the life they had no choice but to lead. In the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries, children were 
routinely required--not just encouraged--to attend public executions so that they could seen the price of criminal 
behavior. This says much about the methods of child rearing believed appropriate in this era [22] [p. 46].

The Brothers Grimm's story "Aschenputtel," or "Cinderella," shows an emphasis on punishment that was lacking 
in the earliest oral versions, and that increased in intensity in subsequent editions. In the early version, taken by 
Perrault from the oral tradition, Cinderella forgave her stepsisters for mistreating her and introduced them at court. 
Grimm's first version has Cinderella's sisters turning pale and being horrified when Cinderella becomes a 
princess, but in the second edition the sisters are punished by being blinded by pigeons that peck out their eyes 
[22] [p. 7].

In the Brothers Grimm's "Hansel and Grethel" there is a description of how horribly the witch howled when Grethel 
pushed her into her own oven and how " ... Grethel ran away, and therefore she was left to burn, just as she had 
left many poor children to burn"29 [p. 57]. The use of violence as punishment for bad behavior is typical in fairy 
stories. And violent occurrences were frequently shown to be the result of even minor misdeeds. This tendency is 
evident in the collection of stories found in Struwwelpeter. In these short tales Little Pauline plays with matches 
and goes up in flames, and Conrad the Thumbsucker gets his thumbs sliced off. As Tartar points out the 
interesting point here is that " ... the weight is given to the punishment (often fully half the text is devoted to its 
description) and the disproportionate relationship between the childish offense and the penalty for it make the 
episode disturbing" [22] [p. 34].

The removal of sexuality from books intended for children was a development that paralleled the evolution of 
housing in Europe. In the Middle Ages houses were rarely more elaborate than was necessary. Few homes had 
more than one room. The poor had hovels which were little more than a shelter for sleeping. Family life tended to 
be compromised. Because there was no room for children, only for infants, the older children were commonly sent 
away to work as apprentices or servants.

The living quarters of the bourgeois would typically be above a store or artisans shop. It generally consisted of a 
single large room in which the household cooked, ate, transacted business, entertained and slept. Households of 
up to twenty-five people were not uncommon. Privacy was unknown30 [p. 28], and children were not sent to bed in 
their own rooms so that racy stories could be told to adults only. Beds were generally large because they were 
intended to hold more than one or two people. Children lived and worked alongside adults and listened to the 
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same stories. Since children were in the company of adults who were not their parents, but were employers or 
other servants, there was not the same concern about what children were exposed to that parents of today have.

By the seventeenth century, this living arrangement had evolved into one in which there tended to be a greater 
segregation between the quarters allocating to working, food preparation, and sleeping. There still tended to be a 
main room used for dining, entertaining, and receiving visitors, but servants and children began to be separated 
into smaller rooms adjacent to the central, common areas [30] [p. 38]. It was at this time that fairy stories began to 
be transformed into works intended more strictly for children. This transformation of living spaces coincides with 
other changes that had great impact on children, including attitudes about how children should be taught about 
proper behavior and about death and dying.

By looking at the changes in one fairy tale, Little Red Riding Hood, we can observe the changes in attitudes 
toward death, children, and their education. The earliest known oral version of the tale of Little Red Riding Hood, 
for example, would not generally be considered suitable entertainment for children today. In the version of the 
story traditionally told in Brittany, Little Red is unwittingly led by the wolf to eat her grandmother's flesh and drink 
her blood, and she performs a provocative striptease for the disguised wolf before climbing into bed with him. 
Little Red later escapes from the wolf when she goes outside to relieve herself. As this tale was originally told, its 
primary purpose was to entertain adults, so it was not as heavily encumbered with the admonitions and advice 
that later came to distinguish versions of this tale intended for children.

The earliest written version of Little Red Riding Hood was recorded in French by Charles Perrault in 1969-97. The 
title of the story in French was 'Le Petit Chaperon Rouge.' The "chaperon" was a hat worn in the Middle Ages, 
which suggests an even earlier oral tradition31 [p. 22]. One of the fullest texts faithful to the traditional, oral 
versions of "Little Red Riding Hood" as also recorded in France at the end of the nineteenth century [22] [p. 37].

Perrault's first version of the tale was published in Histories au Contes du Temps Passé (Stories [Tales] of Times 
Passed), subtitled Contes de Ma Mère L'Oye (Tales of My Mother Goose). Perrault included seven other tales 
along with the tales of Little Red Riding Hood. Each of these tales had a moral in verse at the end. In this version 
of Little Red's tale, the grandmother and Little Red are both eaten by the wolf, and both perish. Although Perrault 
did not have Little Red's mother giving her any initial warnings before she departed for her grandmother's house, 
he did conclude the story with a moral suitable for the intended audience of children: Do not speak to strangers or 
you, too, may provide a wolf with his dinner. The violence of this story is later moderated in the Brothers Grimm 
retelling by the introduction of an additional character, a hunter or woodcutter, who is able to rescue Little Red 
and her grandmother by slicing open the wolf and letting them out.

The version of Little Red's tale as told by the Brothers Grimm also gives an expanded role to Little Red's mother, 
who gives Little Red many warnings and much advice before sending her off through the forest to Grandmother's 
house. Little red is admonished to "make haste ... go straight ... behave prettily and modestly ... do not run ... and 
do not forget to curtsy and say 'good morning' to everyone who knows you" [29] [p. 109]. These initial admonitions 
served to educate the young audience of the story in the manners that were expected of them, and they provided 
a framework in which the resulting action of the story would be played out. The Brothers Grimm vividly portrayed 
the consequences of not heeding Mother's advice. Interestingly, in this version, the hunter refers to the wolf as 
"old sinner" [29] [p. 112], perhaps as an oblique reference to risqué incidents excised from the children's version 
but remembered from the oral tradition.

In a popular nineteenth-century retelling of Little Red's tale found in Old Favorite Fairy Tales, Grandmother still 
gets eaten by the wolf, but Little Red survives and learns to pay closer attention to her mother's words: "For she 
saw the dreadful end to which / A disobedient act may lead" [29] [p. 112]. This version of the tale has an 
interesting emphasis on avoiding any unnecessary suffering of the characters. Here is the depiction of the wolf 
putting an end to Grandmother:
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He jumped up on the bed, and ate her all up. But he did not hurt her so much as you would think, 
and as she was a very good old woman it was better for her to die than to live in pain; but still it was 
very dreadful of the wolf to eat her.[p. 20]

The editor of Old Favorite Fairy Tales was apparently undecided about whether Grandmother's fate was good or 
bad. When the woodcutter arrives on the scene to rescue Little Red, he advises her that one shouldn't "tell one's 
affairs to strangers, for many a wolf looks like an honest dog,"--an interesting way of warning a young girl that 
looks can be deceiving!

In later versions the hunter arrives in time to shoot the wolf before he eats either Little Red or her grandmother, 
and in still other versions, even the wolf is spared to escape through an open window, or to become Little Red's 
pet. The moral or message of the story also evolves with the transformation of the events depicted in the story. In 
the traditional, oral version of Little Red Riding Hood, Little Red was not forewarned by her mother about the 
dangers of talking to strangers, therefore Little Red cannot be seen as naughty or disobedient. In Perrault's 
original written version the mother does not give Little Red any cautions, either, while in later versions the mother 
often gives many instructions and admonitions to her daughter. Upon rescuing Little Red from the dire misfortune 
she brings upon herself, the hunter/woodcutter inevitably gives her a lecture on obedience and points out to her 
that she now knows what can happen if she disobeys her mother's warnings. The role that mortality plays in the 
changing tale of Little Red Riding Hood is seen to diminish as the tale evolves; rather than being the graphic and 
unmourned event as Perrault depicted it, it becomes unrealistically softened in the later versions, eventually being 
banished to the periphery of the young audiences' attention.

What Is a Fairy Tale?

To better understand the significance of the place that fairy tales and other tales told to children have in 
determining the formation of attitudes relating to death and dying, it is helpful to become familiar with some of the 
different definitions that these tales have been given. Fairy tales have been defined in various ways by different 
people. Rollo May considered fairy tales to be " ... our myths before we become conscious of ourselves"32 [p. 
196]. Bruno Bettelheim wrote:

The figures and events of fairy tales ... personify and illustrate inner conflicts, but they suggest ever 
so subtly how these conflicts may be solved, and what the next steps in the development toward a 
higher humanity might be ... presented in a simple homely way ... Far from making demands, the 
fairy tale reassures, gives hope for the future, and holds out the promise of a happy ending.[p. 26]33

Madonna Kolbenschlag writes:

Fairy tales are the bedtime stories of the collective consciousness. They persist in cultural memory 
because they interpret crises of the human condition that are common to all of us. They are shared 
wish fulfillments, abstract dreams that resolve conflicts and give meaning to experience.[p. 2]34

Edwin Krupp makes a distinction between fairy tales and the rest of children's literature,

The term 'fairy tale' is sometimes used for all children's stories, but the fairy tale really has its own 
special character. It involves or takes place in another realm or world, not in the one in which we 
usually reside. Fairy tales are really stories of the supernatural. Other laws prevail in them, and the 
creatures that inhabit them do not belong to ordinary reality.[p. 11]35

All of these definitions are good and even have merit in their own context, yet they are unsatisfying in their failure 
to consider the origin of these tales in adult entertainment and the purposeful manner in which they were 
converted into tales intended for children.
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There is an easily confusing overlap between fairy tales, folk tales, and myths. Myths are the most easily 
distinguishable, as they are mainly stories intended to provide explanations for the occurrence of natural 
phenomena, generally by personifying a natural effect as an animistic or anthropomorphic deity. The depiction of 
the sun in its course as Apollo driving his fiery chariot, and winter being caused by Demeter mourning for the six 
months of Persephone's captivity in Hades, are typical of mythological stories. Even though in their later 
elaborations myths might come to deal with models of behavior and other topics commonly found in fairy tales, 
their origins can be found in the earliest explanations of natural phenomena. Broad definitions like Rollo May's 
seem to apply more clearly to myths than to fairy tales.

Folk tales and fairy tales are not as easily distinguished, as indicated by the fact that published collections of folk 
tales and fairy tales may very well contain some of the same stories.

A characteristic of fairy tales is the flexible way that they have been perceived by authors. Authors in different 
times and places have recognized that fairy tales are capable of carrying a message that can be tailored to fit 
their particular needs. Existing as they do in the common domain, fairy tales and their characters provide an easily 
accessible medium for both writers and their audience. The task of the audience is eased by the familiarity of the 
characters and situations with which they are presented, and the writer's burden is lightened as he brings stories 
from an earlier time into conformity with the standards he is trying to represent. The subtle or obvious manner in 
which a fairy tale departs from its audience expectations while still fulfilling their desires is a measure of its 
successful telling. A current example of this phenomenon is the bestseller Women Who Run with the Wolves36, in 
which many fairy tales are retold with emphasis on their pertinence to the modern female experience.

Fairy tales are also significant in the wide range of characters and situations that may be found in them. Children 
are presented with characters that they can identify with in fairy tales, commonly in the guise of a child not so 
unlike herself or himself who is faced with an adverse situation in which he or she is called upon to make new 
judgments and exhibit mature behaviors. Children can be exposed to a range of novel situations through the fairy
tale and exposed to models for their own behavior to fit a variety of their needs. The most popular fairy tales, 
especially, have always been adapted as adult perceptions of children's needs have changed and adult needs to 
communicate various lessons to children have changed37 [p. 80].

In distinction to fairy tales, folk tales often concern the actions of pseudohistorical or typical personages who are 
engaged in activities that represent cultural standards that children are expected to aspire to. The unerring 
accuracy of William Tell is related in a folk tale, as is George Washington's chopping down of the cherry tree and 
his precocious, unwavering honesty. The adventures of Paul Bunyan and his gigantic blue ox, Babe, are folk tales 
that recast popular stories from the era of the westward expansion of the United States as "tall tales" with a 
common main character.

It cannot be maintained, as Bettelheim's definition suggests, that a fairy tale invariably holds the promise of a 
happy ending. The Little Mermaid, which is a definite fairy tale, has been subjected to a great deal of distortion, or 
"artistic license," to produce a happy ending. At the conclusion of the tale as Hans Christian Anderson originally 
wrote, the Little Mermaid chose death for herself rather than murder the Prince, which would have enabled her to 
regain her form as a mermaid. The only consolation for the Little Mermaid, who had already sacrificed her home, 
family, and voice to pursue her love for the mortal, human Prince, is that after performing deeds of kindness for 
three hundred years as a "daughter of the air," she might gain a human soul and join the Prince in heaven. The 
very morning that the Little Mermaid sacrifices herself and spares the Prince, he marries a princess from another 
land whom he mistakenly believes had rescued him from drowning, when actually the Little Mermaid had saved 
him. Only in Disney's version does the Little Mermaid manage to displace the "other woman" and marry the 
Prince. Disney justifies this alteration by casting the evil sea-witch in disguise as the other princess.

The classic fairy tale "Bluebeard" also presents a problematic ending. In this fairy tale, one of three sisters marries 
a wealthy but mysterious man, distinguished primarily by a beard of blue color. After the wedding, the wife is given 
access to all Bluebeard's possessions, but she is forbidden to use one small golden key. When she inevitably 
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opens the door the key closes, she discovers the bloody bodies of Bluebeard's previous wives. When Bluebeard 
discovers his wife's transgressions, he prepares to add her to his collection. At the last moment, the wife is saved 
by the sudden appearance of her brothers, who hack her husband into pieces before her eyes. The happiness of 
the ending of this tale must be considered more one of degree; although the latest wife did not meet the fate of 
her predecessors, is it really a happy ending to have your brothers murder your husband? This tale also leaves 
unresolved the dilemma of the wife's part in the action. Her disobedience is a necessary part of the story, yet 
there is no clear resolution to this issue. The fast and easy way to conclude a fairy tale is to recite "and they lived 
happily ever after," yet when one takes a close look at fairy tales there are many which do not have a "perfect" 
ending.

The Future of Fairy Tales

When folk and fairy tales existed solely in an oral medium, every story teller was able to tell a version of a story 
that was personalized by the demands of his or her time, place and audience. When stories came to exist more 
exclusively in printed form, they began to reflect more enduringly the nature of the time and place in which they 
were recorded. For this reason, it is especially odd that we continue to read to our children--often without the 
slightest degree of critical reflection--unrevised versions of the stories that are imbued with the values of a 
different time and place. L. Frank Baum, the originator of the tales of the land of Oz (1900), recognized this 
predicament, and recommended that it was time for a new set of 'wonder tales', and that previous fairy tales
should be classed as 'historical' [22] [p. 19].

There is a growing perception that children are capable of having an understanding of dying and death as natural 
processes, and that the lifelong relationship a person has to dying and death is based in no small measure on the 
experiences of childhood. In the last twenty years, there has been a revolution in the practices and perceptions 
surrounding dying and death, yet little has been effectively done to transmit these changes to children. Adults are 
beginning to recognize the difficulties they have experienced as a result of being sheltered from an awareness of 
mortality and the need is felt for a way to transmit a realistic awareness of mortality to children.

Denoting traditional fairy tales as "historical" would help distinguish the changes in values and behaviors that have 
occurred in the many years since they were recorded, and would encourage parents and teachers to more 
critically examine just what they are presenting to children. Modern editions of fairy tales have enormous appeal, 
demonstrated by the lavishly illustrated editions that have been offered recently by some of the large publishing 
houses. It is interesting to note that reviews of these books have concentrated on the beauty of the illustrations, 
the size of the book, the quality of the paper ... in other words on everything but the content. The assumption 
seems to be that the buying public already knows what the content is and that no explanation is unnecessary.

But it is important to consider the implications of fairy tales in our modern world. Perhaps it is time to begin 
transforming them to reflect the tremendous changes that have occurred in a world increasingly forced to accept 
the limits of medical technology, where death is being acknowledged again as a necessary and inevitable 
counterpart to life.

Reading with a child is a wonderful activity; introducing someone to the world of books is to offer them the 
promise of a greater and better world. Fairy tales can be an important part of this process, because their "real" 
existence is in the imagination of a child, and through the action of a fairy tale a child can learn that he or she can 
confront circumstances that are new or frightening and be able to do the right thing. It is important that the tales 
we tell to our children reflect what we ourselves believe. Rather than continuing to insulate children from the 
realities of death and dying, especially by providing the unsuitable types of messages that Saturday morning T.V. 
provides, fairy tales can provide a medium for children to be introduced to the types of situations that they will 
encounter all their lives.

One of the few activities that hasn't changed since the eras of our parents and grandparents is tucking a child into 
bed with a story, even down to the story we might choose to read. There is a comfort in this nostalgia, and a 
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sense of continuity in this activity that can make all involved believe in the truth of the final " ... and they lived 
happily every after." A cartoon in a recent edition of the New Yorker magazine illustrated this, while also showing 
the capacity fairy tales have to portray facets of the world that are not necessarily easy to explain. The cartoon 
showed a mother reading a bedtime story to her daughter with the caption "She married and then divorced, and 
then she married and divorced, and then she married and lived happily every after."

Although this cartoon was certainly intended to be ironic, it still points out the purpose of providing moral 
instruction that fairy tales can fulfill. With the expanding use of hospice programs, and the corresponding increase 
in opportunities for children to be exposed to meaningful death experiences, and with the increase of the 
awareness of the lethalness of AIDS, it is important that even the tales told to children come to reflect current 
perceptions of dying and death.
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